ACADEMIC SENATE of BAKERSFIELD COLLEGE
February 5, 2014, 3:30 P.M.

Collins Conference Center

PRESENT:  Andrea Thorson; Anna Poetker; Bill Kelly; Bryan Hirayama (EB); Charles Kim (EB); Corny Rodriguez (EB); David Neville; Gayla Anderson; Ishmael Kimbrough; Janet Tarjan; Jeannie Parent; Jennifer Jett; John Giertz; Joyce Kirst; Julie Lowe; Kate Pluta (EB); Kathy Freeman; Kris Stallworth; Lisa Harding; Maria Perrone; Michael Korcok(EB); Nancy Guidry; Nick Strobel (EB); Reggie Bolton;  Ron Grays; Valerie Robinson; Wesley Sims (EB); Mark Staller (EB); Robert Martinez; Terry Meier.
ABSENT:  Alex Henderson; Billie Jo Rice (EB), Christian Zoeller; John Carpenter (EB); Klint Rigby; Marsha Eggman; Patrick Fulks.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 3:32 p.m.
A motion was made to suspend the Agenda for the Faculty Awards discussion with Marci Lingo and Kate Pluta.  M/S/C: Korcok/Poetker
Trembley and Levinson Awards (Marci Lingo and Kate Pluta)
Marci Lingo and Kate Pluta presented material and information on this year’s nominations for the Shirley Trembley Distinguished Teaching Award and the Margaret Levinson Faculty Leadership Award.  The nomination deadline for both awards is noon Friday, February 28, 2014 and can be sent to Margaret Head, Kate Pluta, or Marci Lingo.  The nomination packets will be sent out detailing the required documents.  The due date to have the completed nomination packets returned is noon Friday, April 25, 2014.
REVIEW OF THE MINUTES

A motion was made to approve the minutes of both September 18, 2013 and December 4, 2013.  M/C/S:  Kelly/Sims
**Senate President, Cornelio Rodriguez appointed Mark Staller, as Timekeeper for today’s Academic Senate meeting. 
REPORTS
President (Rodriguez)
· District Consultation Council met and discussed the following items:
· Looked at the EEO Plan; all the BC concerns were addressed.
· Board Policy 11D and 11DA4A regarding Student Complaints
· Smoke and Tobacco Free Campus; there is continuing discussion on this topic regarding a board policy that would allow each campus to have input writing their own policies.
· Board Policy 3A regarding the District Fiscal Policy will be reviewed later in this meeting under “New Business.”
· Board Policy 4B3 Distance Education was reviewed at the board meeting.  Corny thanked Nick Strobel and the Academic Senate for all the work done on revising the language for this Policy.  The concerns BC had were included in the policy revision.
· Under Policy 4B1F for Minimum Graduation Requirements, the “Wellness” paragraph had been eliminated.  Corny asked that it be reinserted back into the board policy and there will be a revision forth coming.  It is still a question whether the “health class” requirement will remain as a graduation requirement in the future.
· The Affordable Care Act was discussed with impact to scheduling and number of hours worked.
· There will be receiving information regarding the ratification of the Constitution and By Laws.  It was voted on earlier however there were not enough votes.  
· There will be communication coming out regarding the Academic Senate officer elections for next year.  Corny encouraged the senators to participate by running for the officer positions.
· We are moving forward in the hiring process for the Administrative Secretary for the Academic Senate.  

· The fiscal policy was reviewed at the budget meeting.  Nick Strobel pointed out that there are some procedural concerns that need to be addressed.

· BC is looking at establishing a baccalaureate program.   The nursing faculty has taken the initiative to assert their program into a 4-year degree program.  Corny stated that we the faculty should be taking the lead by establishing a task force to determine what criteria should be looked in determining what programs and disciplines should be offered for a baccalaureate.  This is in our purview.  Corny supported this and spoke in favor of the baccalaureate programs in his discussions with Dean Cindy Collier and President Sonya Christian.  There was further discussion on this issue.
· Corny met with the Academic Senate Presidents at the other colleges to discuss equivalency and we should all be using similar criteria and processes.  This would help when there are requests for transfer.  
There was a motion to suspend the Agenda at this time for the purpose of allowing John Gerhold (Guest to the Academic Senate) to present information about the “First Generation” Film that will be shown on campus later this month. M/S/C:  Martinez/Freeman.  The film is about first generation college students who are the first in their families with the opportunity to go to college.  There were two local students in this film, one that attended Bakersfield College.  John encouraged the senators to attend the showing of this film as it depicts situations that many of our current students and faculty are experiencing.
CO-CHAIR REPORTS
Accreditation Steering Committee (Pluta)
Kate Pluta submitted the following report:

· BC is sending four people to the Academic Senate’s Accreditation Institute:  John Carpenter (Assessment and Curriculum), Kimberly Nickell (PRC and ASC), Kate Pluta (ASC and PRC), and Bonnie Suderman.

· ACCJC has posted proposed revisions of the Eligibility Requirements and Accreditation Standards on its website:  http://www.accjc.org/  They invite comments; ASC will be working on this project.

· Sonya, Nan, and Kate are participating as members of site visit teams this semester.

· ASC is having a work session/retreat Friday, February 28, to focus on expanding its scope to include institutional effectiveness.  The tentative committee name would change to Accreditation & Institutional Quality (AIQ).

Assessment Committee (Carpenter)
There was no report for the Assessment Committee.
Budget Committee (Corny Rodriguez and Nick Strobel)
Corny reported on the proposed Governors budget for 2014-15.  See the Academic Senate Web page for the Budget Update document: https://committees.kccd.edu/sites/committees.kccd.edu/files/GovBudget-summary.pdf  Corny mentioned the anticipated growth, more students, and the support for student success programs.  Nick Strobel talked about access to funds and access for bond money in 2016 especially with capital.
Curriculum Committee (Rice/Carpenter)  
There was no report for the Curriculum Committee.
Enrollment Management (Korcok)  
Michael Korcok reported that the co-chairs met February 4th.  Spring enrollment was updated. BC enrollment it up compared to other community colleges.  
EODAC (Hirayama) 
Bryan Hirayama reported that President Sonya Christian and Academic Senate President Corny Rodriguez attended the last EODAC committee meeting.  They are beginning a project on the Student Equity Plan with Dean Manny Mourtzanos and Director of Financial Aid, Primavera Arvizu.  Sonya has also asked the committee be involved in the documentary screening of “First Generation” which will be shown in the next few weeks.  Bryan asked the senators to please reach out to their co-workers and constituents to gain support for the EODAC.  Corny mentioned that all job openings should go to the Academic Senate so that we are aware what jobs are open and the details regarding those open jobs so that the senators are able to speak informatively when asked about them.   
ISIT  
Nick Strobel reported the committee met on Monday February 3rd.  They discussed the classroom telephone project to inventory equipment prior to the switchover to a new phone system, the SARS Alert, digital signage, and the FCDC request regarding class cancellations.  They are updating the technology request form and working on a survey that will be coming out sometime this semester. Additional information can be found on the ISIT Committee Web page at https://committees.kccd.edu/bc/committee/isit 
Program Review (Pluta)   
Kate Pluta submitted the following report:

· The Three-year Comprehensive Program Review is being piloted this semester.

· CTE:  Vocational Nursing (Jennifer Johnson)
· ADMIN:  Technology Support Services, Info and Media Services (Kristin Rabe) 
· STUDENT SERVICES:  Counseling (Sue Granger-Dickson)
· INSTRUCTIONAL:  American Sign Language (Tom Moran)
· The committee will develop a cycle for the Comprehensive PR for all college programs (administrative, student services, and instructional).  The distribution of programs (about a third each year) is dependent upon the master list of curriculum, which is being updated in the Office of Instructional Affairs.
· The Program Review Annual Update process will begin this spring (forms are being updated based on the fall evaluation).  The calendar is also being updated.

· The committee is developing a handbook for training.

· Phase 2 of the Annual Update process will roll out next fall( Certificates of Achievement, Liberal Arts, and Liberal Studies.

· District Institutional Researcher Michael Carley made a presentation which examined data options for the program review process.  PRC recognizes the need for providing data which will allow programs to analyze all the components of their programs, including required courses from other disciplines.  Based on the presentation and discussion, the committee has developed recommendations and will revise the Annual Update form and handbook accordingly.  
SDCC (Giertz)
John Giertz reported the next SDCC meeting will be Friday, February 7th.  The winter activities were very well attended.  The computer sign in for last staff development worked out well.  There were approximately 266 people that participated in 27 sessions.  The largest was the “Habits of Mind” with two sessions and 106 participants.  This was also the first time that the computers were used for the participants to sign in. 

Correspondence (Sims)  
Wesley Sims suggested a card be sent to Jerry Collis.  
Treasurer (Kim)  
Charles Kim reported the balances:  

Academic Senate Dues Fund $4106.55
Academic Senate Scholarship Fund $2357.97
He just received a check for the Academic Senate Scholarship Fund and thanked all those who contributed.

ASCCC (Staller)  
Mark Staller reported the Spring Plenary Session will be held the first week of April in San Francisco.
CCA Update (Guidry)  
Nancy Guidry reported that Tom Greenwood stepped in to be the negotiator.  There will be an election for the campus chair by the end of the month.  Last Friday and Saturday many participated in the Interest Based Bargaining (IBB) workshop.  Trustees, presidents, vice presidents, and deans also attended the training session at the district office.  Letter regarding STRS changes should have been received by the faculty.  CCA sponsored the IBB training.  Michael Korcok asked about CCAs role in the Cal STRS investments.   
SGA - There was no SGA report.
OPPORTUNITY TO ADDRESS THE ACADEMIC SENATE 
Andrea Thorson addressed the Academic Senate on behalf of Sonya Christian and Amber Chiang.  There is a need for faculty to assist Amber and Sonya to relay student success stories so they can be shared with the media.  Periodically the media solicits BC for these types of stories and they help inform the community on the Bakersfield College news.  This is good information and there are many different sources to relay this to the public.   
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA (must be added with a 2/3 vote of members present)
There were no additions to the agenda.
FACULTY APPOINTMENTS
A motion was made to approve the Faculty appointments. M/S/C: Harding/ Neville
The appointments are as follows:

Rebecca Mooney, Curriculum Committee

Bill La, Accreditation Steering Committee

Bill La, ISIT

Kathy Rosellini, EOPS Counselor Screening Committee

Ann Tatum, EOPS Counselor Screening Committee

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
Non-Participation Language in Attendance Policy in the Catalog

Nick Strobel discussed and reviewed the revisions on the non-participation language in the attendance policy in the catalog.  At the November 13th meeting, the Academic Senate voted to not include some verbiage and left in some ambiguous language in the catalog.  The current version of this document showing the changes to the policy is posted on the Academic Senate Web page as follows:  https://committees.kccd.edu/sites/committees.kccd.edu/files/AttendancePolicies-04dec13resolution.pdf 
The resolution before the senate posted is posted on the Academic Senate Web page at the link below:

https://committees.kccd.edu/sites/committees.kccd.edu/files/20nov13-resolution-vc.pdf  

There was a motion to further discuss and review this policy revision.  MSC:  Thorson/Korcok

A friendly amendment was proposed by Michael Korcok to edit the policy as discussed.  MSC:  Thorson/Korcok

Corny reviewed the changes discussed.  Nick read the proposal as changed. 

Kathy Freeman made a motion to change as read by Nick.  It was voted NO.   
The policy will be taken back to the constituents and brought back with modifications. 

Department Chair Election Status

This item was tabled by Academic Senate President Corny Rodriguez.
NEW BUSINESS
Committee Charge Revisions
Corny Rodriguez reported there were no committee charge revisions.
Fiscal Policy
The KCCD Recommendations to the Fiscal Policy were reviewed with the document found on the Academic Senate Web page as follows:  https://committees.kccd.edu/sites/committees.kccd.edu/files/4b%20-%20BP%203A%20revised%201-15-14.pdf 

· Section 3A1A6 was discussed regarding the change in unallocated District-wide unrestricted general fund reserves to be no less than 17%.   This represents operation costs.   Changes were noted and will be the first reading at tomorrow’s board meeting. 
· Section 3A1E Budget Management was read and discussed with a request for clarification of the language.

· Section 3A3G, changed to 3A4I, it was discussed regarding the approval of the Chief Financial Officer on all purchase orders.  There was additional discussion regarding “Gift cards are considered to be the equivalent of cash and therefore are not allowed to be used as awards or payments for goods or services.” 

· Section 3A69A2 was discussed, “No books, materials, or supplies are to be sold directly or indirectly to students by College staff.”

Corny asked that Michael Korcok be present at the meeting until Corny gets there. Corny will take back concerns to next month’s District Consultation Council.
*** There was a motion to extend the meeting to 5:15 p.m.  MSC: Meier/Korcok
Task Force Department Chair Election Status
Corny reviewed and discussed the procedures of the Department Chair elections.  The top two individuals with the most votes are forwarded to the president for the final selection.  There are times when there is only one individual running.  There is a question as to what “abstains” indicate?  The election results are reviewed and discussed at the Executive Board.  Wesley Sims will chair the committee with Corny’s help to discuss these issues and iron out the process.  
Budget 2014-15
This information was discussed earlier in the President’s report and under the Fiscal Policy review.
Update on Senate Goals
The mid-year evaluation of the senate goals was discussed at the last Executive Board meeting on January 29th.  
2013-14 Academic Senate Goals were reviewed and Corny stated that the goals have been met.  

1. Ensure active faculty participation in developing processes and procedures that impact Academic Senate purview and responsibilities.
2. Address issues that are impeding the approval and renewal of curriculum to meet Title 5 compliance.   For example: staff and faculty involvement in committee work, encourage faculty training.
3. Increase faculty participation in college governance activities, in particular curriculum and program review.
4. Continue to ensure the Academic Senate effectively fulfills its defined role in the accreditation process in #7 of the 10+1 “academic and professional matters,” which addresses “faculty roles and involvement in accreditation processes, including self-study and annual reports.” in an effort to embed accreditation into the culture of the college

GOOD AND WELFARE  
Corny Rodriguez stated with flu season here, make sure your students stay home if sick and take care of themselves. 
ADJOURNMENT at 5:15 p.m.                                                                                                         Respectfully Submitted,
                                                                                                                                                                         Margaret Head
APPROVED MINUTES
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